SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 01 August 2016
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs A Chebsey, I Jones, M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, P Nutting, K Pardy (Substituting for Councillor Mrs Mosley) and J Tandy.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), 33 members of the public and one member of the press.
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs P Moseley.
13/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Mrs A Chebsey
	· Declared a pecuniary interest in agenda item 19/16
Future of A&E Provision as she is an employee of the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.


14/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 06 June 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 06 June 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
15/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
Re:  Minute 03/16 (ii) CCLA Property Fund
The Responsible Finance Officer reported that since the decision to leave the European Union, the financial market has been, and continues to be, unsettled.  In light of this the RFO requested that the investment into the CCLA Property Fund be deferred until there is more certainty.  


RECOMMENDED:
(i) That the investment into the CCLA Property Fund be deferred until the financial market settles down;

(ii) The RFO was given authority to decide on the right time to invest.

16/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 June – 14 July 2016.  No comments were received.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 June - 14 July 2016 be approved.

17/16
ACCOUNTS
The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the statement of accounts for the first quarter of the 2016/17 financial year, and the year to date position.  He reiterated that the accounts do not include a provision for depreciation and earmarked reserves which are included in the final published accounts, which are in effect non-cash items.
There is a negative variance on income of (£109) this being accounted for due to an increase in precept and running the Youth services.  Expenditure is a positive variance of £14,045 mostly due to staff leavers who are yet to be replaced.  This leaves a positive variance for Income & Expenditure compared to the budget of £13,936.  This is not expected to remain in the next quarter as staff will have been replaced.
Income is in line with expectations and there are no areas of concern that need addressing.  Expectations are that interest rates will decrease.  The impacts of leaving the European Union are unknown but likely to impact on imports later in the year affecting utilities and generally leading to inflation.
Upon request the RFO clarified the method for applying for grants and will email the application form to Councillors again.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 30 June 2016 be noted and accepted. 
(ii) That the RFO re-circulates the Grant Application Form.
18/16
GRANTS
(i) Update on Community & Councillor Grant Fund

The RFO circulated a summary of grants awarded for both the Community and Councillor Grant Funds.  

For this financial year (2016/17) there is a reduced budget of £7,250 for the Community Grant Fund, all of which is still available.
The Local Councillors Grant Fund has a total of £12,750 (£750 per ward), none of which has been spent this year.  
(ii) The following grant application requests were considered:

(a) Omega, the National Association for End of Life Care – requested £4,480 towards their Omega Shrewsbury Family support project, Chatterbox Local Action against loneliness programme and associated local outreach activities. Shrewsbury Town Council awarded £2,000 to fund the very same projects in 2015. 

Chatterbox is a befriending scheme supporting housebound clients including motor neuron and dystonia sufferers and their families.  In addition to the care from Omega, clients are referred to supporting organisations such as The Samaritans and The Silver Line.  In Shrewsbury there are 7 clients, 9 befriends, 3 full time employees and many volunteers.
The Town Council acknowledged the valuable work of Omega but felt the Community Support Grants was not appropriate for this kind of revenue funding in consecutive years.  Members therefore offered part of the funds and advised that further funding next year was unlikely.  Councillor Mrs A Chebsey suggested they try Grass Roots Funding for Shropshire.
RESOLVED:
That £2000 be awarded to Omega.

(b) Shrewsbury Railway Heritage Trust – requested £3,000 towards upgrading the Old Abbey Station in Abbey Foregate.  This includes the installation of heaters, provision of display boards, external signage and installation of toilet facilities.  
Certain funding such as the Heritage Fund and Veolia Grant are unavailable currently as they require the venue to be open at least two days a week.  Currently it is open sporadically but once the works are completed it is intended to be opened four days a week.  ASDA have been approached for financial support also. 

RESOLVED:

That £2000 be awarded to the Shrewsbury Railway Heritage Trust.

Councillor Mrs A Chebsey left the meeting.
19/16
FUTURE OF A&E PROVISION

Councillor Mrs P Moseley presented the following motion prior to the meeting in support of keeping the A&E provision at the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.
‘The recent decision by the Shropshire Clinical Commissioning Group to sign the Sustainable Services Programme Strategic Outline Case letter of support to the Governing Body Board of Shrewsbury & Telford NHS Hospital Trust is a further step towards the acceptance of the Outline Business Case, which will lead to the closure of one of Shropshire's two accident & emergency departments, with the strong possibility that this will be at the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital.

 

Concerns have been raised in many quarters, including by the Local Medical Committee which represents local General Practitioners; it has described the assumptions of the Future Fit process as "optimistic in the extreme" and has concerns about the likely impact on the primary care and community services sectors.

 

This Council therefore strongly opposes any proposals which would lead to the diminution of emergency care facilities available to Shrewsbury residents, through the downgrading of the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital from an emergency care centre to an urgent care centre.’


The same motion was considered and unsupported by Shropshire Council.

Councillors accepted that with the dwindling number of consultants and a lack of funding, only one A&E department could be supported.  However, members felt strongly that the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital offered the best location for this department for the residents of Shropshire and beyond and for the ambulance service.


In support of the motion, members agreed to instigate a campaign to include other local councils, including the Welsh Community Council with a view to convincing the Shrewsbury & Telford Hospital Trust to opt for Shrewsbury.  Councillor Nutting agreed with the motion and stated it needs to go further by campaigning to the Shropshire CCG and the Department for Health for more funding for health in Shropshire.
Members agreed a public meeting in September/October was needed to allow for clarity of argument from both side f the debate.  Members’ key interest was in saving lives. Clinicians, other town and parish councils, MP Daniel Kawczynski, the new health minister, Shropshire Councillors that did not support the motion and the public would all be invited.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the motion in support of retaining A&E provision at the Royal Shrewsbury Hospital be fully supported.

(ii) That a Public Meeting be arranged for the autumn.
Councillor Mrs A Chebsey rejoined the meeting and the members of the public left the meeting.
20/16
SOLAR FARM FUNDING
The Town Clerk reported that £89,883 has been received from the solar farm company in the Battlefield Ward.  Of this amount, £45,669.56 has been committed to works, some of which have been completed, leaving £44,213.44.  There is little criteria on how the monies can be spent as long as the work benefits as many members of the local community as possible.  
Following discussions with Ian Pritchard (SC Highways), Councillor Pardy requested that remaining monies be spent on footpaths around Sundorne Roundabout, by the Sports Centre and Youth Centre.  The condition of the surfaces are unsuitable for wheelchairs, motorized scooters etc. The Town Clerk received quotes for the works totaling £52,640.81.
Councillor Pardy explained how the request, which started with parking spaces had evolved.

Councillors recognized that the upgrading of the footpaths is needed but considered it to be a Shropshire Council Highways issue.  Members were concerned that by doing this work, it could set a precedence across town as many footpaths are in need of repair.
Other suggested projects in need of such monies included:

· The SAHA Football Club on Radbrook Road - in need of drainage work,

· The creation of footpaths around the Meres in Springfield Estate 
· Resurfacing of the canal towpath in the Ditherington area

It was clarified that a compounded hardcore surface would be suitable for these paths.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That a decision on Councillor Pardy’s request be declined.


(ii) That present costings as part of the previously agreed works on Community Infrastructure.

(iii) That the Town Clerk follows up the resurfacing of Sundorne Roundabout’s footpaths with Ian Pritchard since Shropshire Council have admitted the work is required.
21/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Pubic Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

One member of the press left the meeting.
22/16
THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES 
The Town Clerk reported on the progress of moving forward discussions about the future of various services as Shropshire Council have delayed making any decisions by twelve months.  
The Town Clerk reported that progress is being made with the library service and discussions will continue.  Councillors agreed that the Town Council needs to be included in discussions about future changes to the library service i.e. opening hours and working practices ahead of any service transfer.
RECOMMENDED:

That an action plan for progressing negotiations be discussed at the Leader’s meeting on Wednesday morning.

23/16
RELOCATION OF ACCOMMODATION
The Town Clerk reported that the preparation work for moving to the library is complete and the building works will go out to tender within a fortnight.  The library staff are working well with Council staff and the move is on target for October.
The Town Clerk explained the problems and costs involved in moving and storing the silverware.  The preference is that it is on public display in the library entrance in a secure display cabinet.

RECOMMENDED:

That the options for relocating and storing the silver is discussed at the Leader’s meeting on Wednesday morning.

24/16
SERVICE REDESIGN CONSULTANCY
The Chairman reported that the consultancy work is near completion and the findings will be discussed in September.  Recommendations will be published in October for further consideration.
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